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The proxy advisory firm of Institutional 
Shareholder Services (“ISS”) is encouraging 
public companies to provide greater insight 
concerning the diversity of their board of 
directors and Named Executive Officers 
(”NEOs”). 
 
To this end, a public company’s investor 
relations office or corporate secretary may 
receive a copy of the attached letter from ISS 
requesting information on the self-identified 
race/ethnicity of the company’s directors and 
its NEOs to the extent that the company is 
willing to provide such information. 
 
As indicated in the letter, ISS is not seeking 
any confidential information or material non-
public information or any other information 
that the company is not authorized to disclose. 
 
If a company would elect to provide 
information to ISS that is not subject to the 
foregoing caveats, ISS states, “it does not 
agree to maintain in confidence any 

information that you may provide.” 

Conversely, if a company elects not to respond 
to the request from ISS for this information, it 
should expect that ISS may disclose the 
company’s election not to respond, either as 
part of an aggregate number of non-
respondents or in a listing of companies that 
did not respond. 

If you receive this letter from ISS, you should 
carefully consider the following issues: 
 

• Should the company respond to the ISS 
request? 

• What are the consequences to the company if it 
doesn’t respond? 

• If the company responds, what is the source of 
the data provided, particularly as the 
information requested is the “self-identified 
race/ethnicity” of each board member and 
NEO? 

• If the company has not previously disclosed 
such data, would the data constitute “material 
non-public” information? 
 

Should you require any assistance in evaluating 
responding to an ISS inquiry, please contact: 

G. Philip Rutledge, Esquire  
rutledge@bybelrutledge.com    
(717) 731-8301 
 
Erik Gerhard, Esquire  
gerhard@bybelrutledge.com  
(717) 731-8302  
 
Nicholas Bybel, Jr., Esquire 
bybel@bybelrutledge.com  
(717) 731-8300  
 
The foregoing is provided solely for 
informational purposes.  Neither this document 
nor the lawyers who authored it are rendering 
legal or professional advice or opinions on 
specific facts or matters.  Distribution of this 
document to any person does not constitute the 
establishment of an attorney-client relationship. 
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